
Item 12.1 

1. 
2. 
3. 

4. 
5. 
6. 

7. 

8. 

9. 
10. 

11. 

12. 

13. 

14. 

15. 

INFORMATIONAL CORRESPONDENCE - MAY 11, 2020 

Building Department - Building Statistics - April 2020 
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B. Dyck - email dated April 28, 2020 - Letter for Mayor and Council re Douglas Fir 
bark beetle 
D. Walters -letter dated April 29, 2020 - Disc Golf Course Welcome Sign 
S. Genn, Proair - letter received April 2020 - Bench Advertising Conh'act 
D. Gonella, Executive Director, Salmon Arm Folk Music Society -letter dated April 
28,2020 - Request for Letter of Support 
E. Vardal, Shuswap Family Cenh'e -letter dated April 22, 2020 - Creating Future 
Childcare Spaces in Salmon Arm 
A. Varnes, Program Manager, Salmon Arm Arts Centre - email dated April 30, 2020-
Wednesday on the Wharf 2020 
BC SPCA - Spring 2020 - Science and Policy Newsletter 
J. Baker, Mayor, District of Lake Counh-y to the Honourable B. Morneau, Minister of 
Finance -letter dated April 15, 2020 - Interest Charged on Deferred Mortgage 
Payments 
L. Buchanan, Mayor, City of North Vancouver to Honourable S. Robinson, Minister of 
Municipal Affairs and Housing - letter dated April 30, 2020 - Supporting British 
Columbians during the COVlD-19 pandemic 
R. Girouard, Assistant Commissioner, Western Region, Canadian Coast Guard -letter 
dated April 23, 2020 - Non-essential Boating 
C. Dunagee, President, Child Find BC -letter dated April 23, 2020 - Proclamation for 
Nation Missing Children's Month and Missing Children's Day 
D. Schafer, Stick & Stone Cannabis Co. - email dated April 30, 2020 - Request for 
Letter of Support 
J. Kornelsen, Associate Professor, Department of Family Practice and Christine 
Cat'thew, Cenh'e for Rural Health Research, Department of Family Practice, University 
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CITY OF SALMON ARM 

BUILDING DEPARTMENT REPORT 
APRIL 2020 

LAST YEAR (2019) 
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CURRENT YEAR (2020) 

- CURRENT MONTH YEAR-TO-DATE CURRENT MONTH YEAR-TO-DATE . .:.: . . _ . . : 
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NO. VALUE 

New Single Family Dwelli~s 5 1,470,000 

Misc. Additions etc. to SFD's 4 205,000 

New Single Family. Dwellings with suites 1 350,000 

New SecondarylDetached Suites - -
New ModularslMH's (Factory Built) - -
Misc. Additions etc. to ModularslMH's - -
MFD's (# Units) - -
Misc. Additions etc. to MFD's - -
New Commercial 1 4,600,000 

Misc. Additions etc. to Commercial 1 24,000 

New Industrial 2 343,998 

Misc. Additions etc. to Industrial 1 31 0,000 

New Institutional - -
Misc. Additions etc. to Institutional - -
SiQns 1 2,000 

SwimminQ Pools, Pool Buildings 1 70,000 

Demolitions 1 -
Temporary Trailers, A & B Permits 1 -
Misc. Special Inspections, etc. 1 -
TOTAL PERMITS ISSUED 20 7,374,998 

MFD's - Apartrnen~ Row, Duplex, Strata (# of dwelling units created) 
Fann building values not included 
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12 
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11 

84 

VALUE NO. VALUE NO. VALUE 

2,895,000 3 1,040,000 11 4,614,000 
882,625 7 134,000 24 1,320,095 

2,058,000 1 380,000 2 755,000 
35,000 1 15,000 7 240,000 

1,040,000 4 815,000 7 1,285,000 
14,000 - - 2 19,200 

- - - - - 1 

70,000 1 5,000 4 59,855 I 

6,460,000 - - 1 120;960- -I 
159,353 

- ' : - . - - 6 257,000 
3,343,998 - - 1 100,000 
310,000 - - 2 505,000 
586,033 - - - -
26,000 - - 1 5,000 
124,834 - - 4 7,950 
70,000 - - - -

- 2 - 6 -
- - - - -
- - - 10 -

18,074,843 19 2,389;000 88 9,289,060 

._'- - .. -
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From: Brenda Dyck 
Sent: April-28-20 8:34 AM 
To: Darin Gerow 
Subject: Letter for mayor and council re Douglas Fir bark beetle - thanks for passing this on :) 

Brenda Dyck 
Salmon Arm, B.C. 

April 27, 2020 

Dear Mayor and Council; 

Over the past few years I have noted an increase in the number of Douglas Fir trees within the vicinity of 
the Salmon Arm area that are showing signs of Douglas Fir Bark Beetle attack. While small endemic 
populations of this beetle are common in the area, increased attack usually results in death of mature 
trees. In residential areas this can present costly and dangerous removal, pose a safety hazard and/or 
fire hazard if left standing not to mention trauma for folks who value mature landscaping within yards 
and greenways. I think it's safe to say that most mature conifers within yards and greenways within the 
city limits are Douglas Fir trees. I know the beetles are boring away at trees along, for instance, 20th Ave 
NE to Highway #1 and up along 30th St NE as I'm writing this letter. Working in the forest industry I have 
been able to use my knowledge of dealing with this pest to protect the trees located within my and my 
neighbour's yards here in Salmon Arm. Most of the property owners that I have talked with do not 
understand that there is a relatively inexpensive way to protect their trees. There are pheromones that, 
while not foolproof, work very well at dissuading the beetle's plan of attack. It is my suggestion that the 
Salmon Arm district educate property owners and possibly even provide the pheromone repellents for 
purchase. I can provide contacts for information on the beetle itself, suggest an expert to address 
council as well as pass on information on where to purchase the repellents. Presently the cost is approx. 
$3.25/tree 

Additionally, I have family living on an Auto Road farm who owns forested lands within the city limits 
that butts up to crown land on the east side of Mt Ida. We have watched the beetle attack increase on 
the crown land over these past few years with trepidation and been in contact with the appropriate 
MFLNRO representatives last year and again this year to express concern that nothing has been done to 
even try and slow the spread of the beetle. Our fears have been justified as now there is new beetle 
attack within their forested land as well as in the neighbouring property. We have been told that 
attempts by BCTS to develop a timber sale in conjunction with fire mitigation have been stymied by the 
lack of agreement within local first nations groups who have a high interest in the area. What are the 
District of Salmon Arm's plans to address the very real risk of increased fire hazard and the protection of 
the many farms/properties adjacent to the crown lands on Mt. Ida? Thank you in advance for 
addressing these suggestions and questions and look forward to your reply. 

Yours respectfully, 

Brenda Dyck, RFT 
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TO: Major and Council- City of Salmon Arm 

FROM: Duncan Walters 

SUBJECT: Disc Golf Course Welcome Sign 

DATE: April 29, 2020 

cc: 

As the disc golf course nears completion, I would like to request that a welcome sign be 
placed at the beginning of course. My intent is to have this sign give a brief summary of the 
contributing parties, as well as an overview of the course. With permission, this sign will be 
placed at the SE corner ofthe proposed parking lot and will serve to clearly mark the start of 
the course. A rough draft is shown below but there is ample space for any alterations needed. 

Thank you for your time, 

Duncan Walters 
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Mayor and Council, 

It's recently come to my attention that an agreement has been in existence for some time between the 
City of Salmon Arm and a Salmon Arm resident, Carene Wooster, DBA Bench Ads, that provides 
advertising on the back of bus stop benches. 

If I understand correctly, the agreement allows the company permission to use the existing benches for 
advertising purposes at a fraction of market value. The agreement also allows the company to erect new 
benches on city property, with no upper limit on the numbers of benches, at the company's discretion. 
I've also been led to believe that this arrangement was made without the formality of a public tender. The 
loose terms of the agreement, the great discretion given to the company and the large profit margin 
possible, make this agreement unique in terms of government contracts. 

The private company, Bench Adz, is a family-owned business that also has stakes in Big Steel Box and 
Service First Plumbing and Heating, my competitor. That company is now, and has for years, been using 
the signs for the purposes of promoting its own family businesses and political beliefs. The advertising 
opportunity they are paying $13001 year for is worth approximately $40,0001 year. 

It's discouraging to me that my company has spent 1 O's of thousands of dollars supporting our community 
by paying retail rates for advertising in the local papers, radio stations and at our movie theatre while the 
City has been subsidizing the success of a competing company. I'm sure that many other businesses in 
Salmon Arm, especially home service businesses, storage companies, and companies that offer 
advertising for legitimate services would feel slighted by your arrangement. 

In the past, the original concept may have been based on supplying and maintaining bus benches 
through a private-public endeavor. If it was ever a business-like arrangement, I would suggest that any 
value to the City was complete many years ago. In the decades since the concept was created, in 
exchange for the relatively easy creation of the benches and the minimal maintenance the benches 
require, the owners of this advertising concept have had an opportunity worth hundreds of thousands of 
dollars, without a businesslike compensation to the City. During that same time period, the City has also 
paid to erect bus shelters, with benches in them, beside some of the advertising benches, negating any 
possible purpose for the benches to the City. 

I've also noticed that many of the benches are in extremely poor condition, some are even in a dangerous 
condition. The poor condition of the benches is a breach of their contract. 

If the council takes a second look at this arrangement, and finds it proper and in the City's interest, I'm 
sure there will be many businesses that would like similar access to City property for this very low cost 
advertising. I personally would like to enter into the same agreement with the City immediately. 

In the interests of fairness to the many businesses that are denied similar advantages by this agreement, 
may I suggest that the City move to cancel the agreement and have the company remove any 
advertisements immediately. 

Thank you 
Steven Genn 
Proair 
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April 28, 2020 

City of Salmon Arm 
500-2 Avenue NE, Box 40 
Salmon Arm, BC V1E 4N2 

Attention: Allan Harrison, Mayor 
RE: Request Letter of Support 

Dear Allan, 

Solmon Arm Folk Music Society 
Moll: PO 80x 21, Salmon Arm, Be VIE 4N2 
Location: 541 3rd St. SW, Solmon Arm. Be 
Phone: 250.833.4096 I Fox: 260.633.4097 
General Inquirlu: info@l'OOtsondblue5.cQ 
Sponsor: .sponsor@rootsandbluu.ca 
Volunteer and Gronts: volunteer@rootsondblues.ca 
www.rootsondblue5,CQ 

The Salmon Arm Folk Music Society (SAFMS) is presently collecting letters of support to be 
submitted as part of our grant application for Destination BC's Tourism Event Program (TEP). 

The TEP funding envelope is designed to support promotional activities to increase tourism 
traffic to the Shuswap region. The TEP is a highly competitive grant program and we rely on the 
City's support to give our application a competitive edge, as other mid-sized festivals do not 
enjoy the level of support our partnership with the City has provided to the ROOTSandBLUES 
festival. 

The Salmon Arm ROOTSandBLUES Festival depends on grant funding to enable our organization 
to continue to provide culturally rich programming to our community. With the current 
pandemic we are all experiencing across Canada, support from grants like the TEP are more 
important than ever. There is no guarantee the festival or SAFMS organization will survive this 
downturn. 

We would like to express our sincere gratitude for all of the help the City of Salmon Arm has 
provided to the SAFMS and the ROOTSandBLUES Festival. 

Please do not hesitate to contact me if you require more information to assist you in 
completing the letter of support. 

Thank you, 

David Gonella, Executive Director 
250-833-9910 
davidg@rootsandblues.ca 
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April 22, 2020 

Mayor and Council 

City of Salmon Arm 

Re: Creating Future Childcare Spaces in Salmon Arm 

Dear Mayor Harrison and City Council, 

As you know Salmon Arm is experiencing a daycare shortage and despite the creation of new spaces, the 

need exceeds availability. At the Shuswap Family Centre our programs have struggled to support 

families when it comes to securing spaces for their children and in some cases this has resulted in 

negative outcomes for our community's families and more specifically negatively impacted vulnerable 

children. I have been working, through the Shuswap Family Centre, to develop ways to better support 

our community and develop programming to remove barriers and support healthy family functioning. 

What has become evident is that Salmon Arm is in critical need of childcare spaces, but also is in need of 

additional supports for families along our community's vulnerability indicators. The Shuswap Family 

Centre is planning to open a childcare facility that provides comprehensive supports to our families. 

Our project will be creating a daycare that has the potential to provide new childcare spaces while 

supporting healthy social, emotional, physical, and intellectual growth as well as meeting children's 

nutritional needs and providing access to needed professional supports. We will be open extended 

hours for daytime care and provide some overnight spaces to be inclusive of those parents who work 

outside of business hours. This model of childcare facility will provide coordination with family's 

professional support teams such as speech and language pathology, occupational therapy, healthiest 

babies etc. to ensure that children are getting the greatest level of access without the barriers we've 

seen in the past. Our facility will also address nutritional security by providing all meals cooked on site 

for all children. Parents will not pay extra for this so there will be no stigma attached. We will 

encourage parent participation and will bring parents into the facility for participation in educational 

modelling as well where appropriate. 

The Shuswap Family Centre will be opening this facility as a social enterprise model; therefore any 

profits will be used to support existing Family Centre programs as well as creating much needed youth 

programs. 

We are asking that the City of Salmon Arm support this project by providing land for the building of this 

facility. We are hoping to open this on a large scale in potentially multi-sites if a large enough piece of 

land is not available to meet the space requirements in one site. 

Thank you for your consideration. 

Sincerely, 

Ebony Vardal 

Shuswap Family Centre 
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From: Wednesday On the Wharf 
Sent: April-30-20 3:06 PM 
To: Caylee Simmons <csimmons@salmonarm.ca> 
Subject: Wednesday on the Wharf postponed to 2021 

FOR IMMEDIATE RELEASE 

Shuswap District Arts Council has proudly presented the Wednesday On the Wharf summer concert series for 
26 years. It has become a Shuswap tradition - sunny evenings at the park, meeting up with friends, dancing on 
the grass to the lively sounds of talented musicians. In 2020, however, the events that have unfolded with the 
Covid-19 pandemic have led to the cancellation of many community gatherings, and WOW has now been 
added to the list of summer festivals that will not happen this year. 

In order to help prevent the spread ofCovid-19, the Arts Council will be postponing WOW 2020 to summer of 
2021. The 12-week series was set to begin in June, but provincial health authorities are not expected to lift the 
restrictions of gatherings of 50 or more people until the end of summer. Since WOW attracts anywhere from 
300 to 600 people, this clearly exceeds the limits of what is considered a safe outdoor gathering. 

"This is not the situation that any of us were hoping for," says Program Manager Astrid Varnes. "We were hoping we might be able to offer a 
shortened season, perhaps with a mid-July or August start, but it is not to be. WOW is not just about the music, it' s about connecting with friends and 
family. about audiences dancing and having a picnic. and and we realized we couldn't offer WOW in a way that would ensure everybody's health 
and safety." 

The Arts Council is committed to long-term sustainable cultural planning, and will continue to work toward a 
2021 season that is adaptable to the new reality that is the performing arts sector. 

Stay connected to WOW on facebook and Instagram at Wednesdays On the Wharffor opportunities to share 
ideas, memories and special projects associated with this beloved music program. 

Astrid Varnes 
Program Manager (furlough) 
she/ her/hers 

Salmon Arm Arts Centre 
PO Box 1181 
70 Hudson Ave NE 
Salmon Arm, BC 
VIE 4P3 

250 832.1170 
wQw@salmonarmartscentre,ca 

Shuswap District Arts Council acknowledges it carries out its work on the traditional territories of 
the Secwepemc People. We pay our respects to the Elders, past and present, descendants and custodians of these 
lands. We honour the knowledge keepers and the continuing relationships with Secwepemc Peoples in the 
BC interior. The Arts Council is grateful to the Neskonlith First Nations, on whose traditional territories 
we operate the Arts Centre and its programs. 
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BC SPCA animal welfare auditing 

Any company can call themselves "humane", but 
how can you be sure? To help answer this question, 
animal welfare accreditation programs, like those 
in farming or for animals used in science, use 
standards and audits to verify humane practices. 
Similarly, before companies can be BC SPCA 
AnimalKind accredited, they must complete our 
comprehensive audit so we can be confident that 
they follow AnimalKind's science-based standards 
for dog training or wildlife and pest control. 

In any audit, reviewing documentation such as 
standard operating procedures and evaluating 
record-keeping like staff training records, is 
important. Critically, a key component of credible 
animal welfare auditing also involves actually 
looking at the animals and their environments. 

The BC SPCA's entry into the novel areas of 
auditing for pest control and dog training 
presented multiple challenges in developing 
standardized observations. AnimalKind auditing 
needs reliable and consistent observations to 
confirm whether harms to urban wildlife are 
minimized, and in dog training, the audit must 
verify that positive reinforcement training methods 
are used by trainers. 

Since audits provide only a "snapshot" view of 
a business's animal interactions, animal-based 
observations in the field must be quick, focused 
and easily replicated by different auditors. As we 
begin to develop standards for dog daycares and 
other animal-based services, our future auditing 
needs will include what to observe when dogs are 
in group play and what sampling methods to use 
(i. e. , where to look in a room full of playing dogs) . 
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The strength of AnimalKind auditing procedures 
has been externally validated by the Professional 
Animal Auditors Certification Organization 
(PAACO), an independent, third party animal 
welfare audit evaluating organization. AnimalKind 
wildlife and rodent control standards and audit 
have held certification from PAACO since 2017. 

Success of the AnimalKind program is directly 
linked to the quality of our aUditing. With it we 
can identify the animal-related businesses who 
use science-based practices and share our animal 
welfare values and ultimately, help more animals. 

Companion Animal Welfare 
BC SPCA Research Chair at UBC partners 
on new animal welfare research 

Dr. Protopopova, the Research Chair in 
Companion Animal Welfare at the UBC Animal 
Welfare Program (sponsored by the BC SPCA), 
has had a busy first semester. She and her 
team are working on new collaborative research 
projects, including a survey to better understand 
the companion dog population in B.C. This data 
will identify the welfare, behaviour, and medical 
concerns that are most important to residents. 
Additionally, Dr. Protopopova is directing several 
student-led research studies that aim to improve 
the housing and handling of shelter rabbits. 

Dr. Protopopova is in the process of developing 
an upper-level course in animal shelter 
management, to help tackle important animal 
welfare issues in B.C. This community·engaged 
course is set to be taught for the first time in 
January 2021. 

In addition to current projects, Dr. Protopopova 
and her team have been busy publishing previous 
research on compassion fatigue in animal shelter 
staff, the early identification and protection of 
dogs at risk of contracting infectious diseases in 
animal shelters, and the feasibility of programs to 
encourage dog adoption . 

Emergency Program Act modernization 

In January 2020, the BC SPCA submitted 
recommendations to update B.C.'s Emergency 
Program Actwith an inclusion of animals in both 
emergency planning and response. Currently 
B.C.'s emergency legislation does not require 
local authorities or First Nations to ensure 
domestic animals are protected by emergency 
services. 

Excluding domestic animals from the provincial 
legislation can have serious consequences for 
both animals and humans including: 
• Loss of animal lives; 
• Increased likelihood of pet owners failing to 

evacuate as a result of their pet; 
• Individuals re-entering evacuation zones to 

rescue animals; 
• Emergency responders entering hazardous 

areas to rescue individuals who have remained 
or re·entered for animals; 

• Mental health implications for animal owners 
and rescuers; and, 

• Increased risks to animal welfare 
organizations' personnel. 



When we communicated to our supporters that we 
were bringing forward these recommendations, 
we collected over 23,000 unique signatures 
from British Columbians within just two weeks. 
Given this very clear indicator of how strongly 
British Columbians feel about this issue, 
we look forward to future consultations and 
Emergency Management B.c.'s report on our 
recommendations. 

Community assessment programming: 
An evidence-based approach 

Communities across B.C. vary widely in their 
relationships with animals and animal issues. To 
help navigate these variables, the BC SPCA has 
developed a community assessment framework 
that takes an evidence-based approach to 
assisting a community in determining both 
community animal needs and best means to 
address those needs. 

The BC SPCA developed and applied this 
framework to address cat overpopulation· our 
first three communities are now moving into 
programming stages to address their key issues. 

The first step of the framework was establishing 
a project team and identifying the scope, then a 
comprehensive data analysis of relevant factors 
was conducted. The data for the community 
assessment was collected in two stages. First the 
collection of primary data, followed by interviews 
in the community. Secondary data collection 
focused on both shelter and community data to 
create a complete picture. 

Once the team established priority areas based 
on the secondary data, a community assessment 
was undertaken in each of these communities, 
interviewing internal and external stakeholders. 
All themes from the interviews were then sorted 
into groups of recurring key themes to help 
determine the best strategy to develop a three­
year program to address the key issues and needs 
that exist. 

By engaging in the community assessment 
process, the outcome is an approach that is 
comprehensive and inclusive, and provides 
the foundation for the development of future 
programming and service priorities. As an 
added bonus, it establishes relationships with 
stakeholders that provide building blocks for a 
fully-engaged community approach. 

Wild Animal Welfare 
Together for Wildlife Strategy 

Throughout 2019, the BC SPCA participated in 
stakeholder consultations as part of a four-phase 
engagement process to develop a new wildlife 
management and habitat conservation strategy 
for B.C. As a result, the Province has drafted a 
new strategy, titled Together for Wildlife. The 
strategy is expected to be finalized in spring 
2020, and then begin full implementation. As 
an organization committed to protecting and 
enhancing quality of life for wild animals, the 
BC SPCA has also submitted an application to be 
included on the newly·created Minister's Wildlife 
Advisory Council. 



Farm Animal Welfare 
BC SPCA food policy: Values into action 

-
The BC SPCA develops our position statements 
by reviewing science, our values, and our mission 
statement. Our position statements then help 
guide our everyday actions. One of the ways our 
Farm Animal Welfare position statement is put 
into practice i s through our food policy. This 
policy applies to all BC SPCA-organized events, 
both internal and external. 

For example, the BC SPCA opposes housing 
laying hens in cages. For this reason, we only 
buy cage-free eggs for events, and encourage 
our supporters to do the same. The BC SPCA is 
also opposed to farming wild animals (e .g., emu) 
and foods such as foie gras, so these foods are 
never served. Our food policy allows us to put our 
values into action, only supporting farms that 
provide higher welfare for farm animals . 

We strive to use food certified by third party 
welfare organizations such as Certified Humane, 
Global Animal Partnership, and Animal Welfare 
Approved whenever possible. We also serve 
Certified Organic animal products or foods that 
were grass·fed, cage-free, or free range. 

To allow our supporters to choose the food that 
fits their values, we always have vegetarian and 
vegan options at events and meetings . 

Meet the team: Animall<ind 
The BC SPCA's Science & Policy Division includes 
four teams - AnimalKind, Companion Animal 
Welfare, Farm Animal Welfare and Wild Animal 
Welfare. AnimalKind is the BC SPCA's animal 
welfare accreditation and referral program for 
animal-related businesses. Our team follows 
a rigorous auditing process to make sure 
companies follow a strict set of standards, 
and use the kindest, most humane methods. 
Accredited companies have earned the BC SPCA's 
stamp of approval. AnimalKind currently accredits 
dog training businesses, and wildlife and rodent 
pest control companies. 

Nicole Fenwick (pictured below, left), Manager, 
Research & Standards has been with the BC 
SPCA since 2016 helping to build AnimalKind 
from the very beginning. She previously worked 
as a researcher for the Canadian Council on 
Animal Care, and is an MSc graduate of the UBC 
Animal Welfare Program . Marcela Vargas (right) 
is a seasoned marketing and graphic design 
professional who joined the AnimalKind team 
in 2019 in the role of Coordinator, AnimalKind 
Marketing & Engagement. 

\-, 
. ·18 n . 
AnimalKind 

BCSPCA Accredited 



LAKE COUNTRY 
lire. The Okanagan Wa y. 

April 15, 2020 

The Honourable Bill Morneau 
Minister of Finance 
House of Commons 
Ottawa, ON KIA OA6 

Dear Minister Morneau, 

Re: Interest Charged on Deferred Mortgage Payments 

Municlpal Hall 

Mayor's Office 

10150 Bottom Wood Lake Road 

Lake Country, BC V4V 2Ml 

Tel: 250-766-6670 

Fax: 250-766-2903 
mayorandcouncil@lakecQuntrv,bc.ca 

On behalf of Council we want to convey our citizens significant concern, frustration and frankly disgust at the 
way mortgage providers, particularly the big banks are charging interest and delayed payment fees for deferred 
mortgage payments. 

Citizens in our community are deeply troubled and trying to navigate how they will provide for their family in the 
coming months, into the future, and when the economy is in a recovery phase. Council appreciates your request 
to financial institutions to provide mortgage deferral options to customers who are financially unstable as a 
result of the pandemic. It's unjust and wrongful, that lending institutions are taking advant age of the 
unavoidable situation customers find themselves facing and profiting from an emergency. Programs offered 
force customers to pay exorbitant deferral rates and fees, knowing the customer has no other option to 
exercise. Across Canada individuals and businesses are being called out and punished for profiteering in this 
crisis yet our wealthiest institutions stand to profit even more, charging interest on interest. 

District of Lake Country Council, community and all Canadians trust that you and your staff will review the 
situation and put suitable regulations into place to eliminate the financial gain banks, our richest, most 
profitable and protected companies are incurring as a result of COVID-19. 

Sincerely, 

James Baker 
Mayor 

cc: Honourable Carole James, BC Minister of Finance & Deputy Premier 
British Columbia Municipalities 
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The City of North Vancouver 
OFFICE OF MAYOR LINDA BUCHANAN 

April 30, 2020 

Hon. Minister Selina Robinson 
Room 310 Parliament Buildings 
501 Belleville St. 
Victoria, BC V8V 1X4 

Dear Minister Robinson: 

RE: Supporting British Columbians during the COVID-19 pandemic 

As Mayor of the City of North Vancouver I want to start by thanking you for your tireless work 
during these difficult times. Residents are appreciative of the work done by the Province to 
assist individuals, municipalities, and businesses. 

As you know, in a letter dated March 23, 2020 to Hon. Premier John Horgan and yourself, a 
number of Metro Vancouver Mayors including myself asked the Province to expand the 
Provincial Property Tax Deferment Program to include all property owners. 

We have yet to receive a formal reply regarding this request. 

On Monday April 27, 2020 at the City's Council meeting, Council members shared their 
concerns regarding the accessibility of the Provincial Property Tax Deferment Program and 
the current eligibility stipulations. 

Council and staff have received numerous communications from residents who are facing 
new financial challenges as a result of the ongoing pandemic, and who are not currently 
eligible to access the Provincial Property Tax Deferment Program. As a result, Council 
passed the following resolution unanimously: 

THEREFORE BE IT RESOLVED THAT the Mayor, on behalf of Council, write to 
the Provincial government requesting that a Financial Hardship Program be added 
to the Provincial Property Tax Deferment Program for a limited time, similar to 
what was introduced in 2009; 

AND BE IT FURTHER RESOLVED THAT a copy of this resolution be forwarded to 
all BC local governments, UBCM, LMLGA and North Shore MLAs and MPs. 

Council has requested that if your government is unable to expand the current program to 
include all property owners, that you consider implementing a Financial Hardship Program 
similar to the program that was introduced for a limited time following the 2008 economic 
recession. 

An increasing number of experts predict that the COVID-19 pandemic will be more 
detrimental to the world economy than the 2008 economic recession , and therefore the 
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addition of a Financial Hardship Program component to the current Provincial Property Tax 
Deferment Program should be given serious consideration. 

Do not hesitate to contact me if you require additional information. I thank you in advance for 
your consideration. 

Yours Truly, 

~~~ 
Linda Buchanan 
Mayor of the City of North Vancouver 

c.c. All B.C. municipal governments 
UBCM 
LMLGA 
Bowinn Ma, MLA for North Vancouver-Lonsdale 
Ralph Sultan, MLA for North Vancouver-Capilano 
Jane Thornthwaite, MLA for North Vancouver-Seymour 
Jordan Sturdy, MLA for West Vancouver-Sea to Sky 
Terry Beech, MP for Burnaby North-Seymour 
Hon. Johnathan Wilkinson, MP for North Vancouver 
Patrick Weiler, MP for West Vancouver-Sunshine Coast-Sea to Sky Country 

The City of North Vancouver 2 



23 April, 2020 

To my fellow mariners, 

With the start of boating season in British Columbia now well underway, I know many of you are 
heading out on the water as an alternative to other outdoor activities that are currently restricted or 
discouraged, or are planning to use your vessel as a way to self isolate. As part of a long and proud 
tradition, mariners have always come to the aid of others on the water. Today, on behalf of the 
Canadian Coast Guard, I am asking all mariners to once aga in come to the aid of others by avoiding non­

essential trips and consider staying close to home to save lives as our country works to reduce the 
spread ofCOVID-19. 

Already this year, Coast Guard has responded to a greater number of Search and Rescue calls In British 
Columbia as compared to the same time last year. With each response, our Search and Rescue 
speCialists put themselves at risk of exposure to COVID-19 and use precious supplies of Personal 
Protective Equipment that Is also much needed by critical care workers. Coast Guard continues to work 
24 hours a day, seven days a week to keep mariners safe, but unnecessary boating trips Increase the risk 
to our operations and our ability to respond. 

You should also be aware that most small coastal communities in British Columbia have closed their 
villages to visitors to protect their families. Your presence In an area could have a serious Impact on 
vulnerable community members, and If you were to get sIck, strain the limited health care resources of 
that community. If you choose to travel or self Isolate, you may not have access to fuel, supplies and 
other services in those communities. 

And finally, if you have been in close contact with someone with COVIO-19 or are feeling sick, please 
don't get on a boat. Home and within close proximity to health care is the best place you can be right 
now. If you are on the water and become involved In a marine emergency, please let Coast Guard know 
if you have any flu-like symptoms when you call for assistance so we can best protect our crews and 
Inform any vessels of opportunity who respond. 

As both a professional and a recreational mariner, I know how tempting it is to get on your boat and 
escape the restrictions we are all currently flvlng under. But we are also navigating uncharted waters 
right now, and it is up to all of us to do our part to reduce the spread of COVID-19 so that one day soon, 
we can fully enjoy the peace and beauty of coastal British Columbia. I know that seafarers are both self­
reliant and fairly cautious. It's time to take those princIples to heart, keeping an eye to being on the 
water without Impacting others. 

Stay safe, stay healthy. 

~tr=~ 
Assistant Commissioner, Western Region 
Canadian Coast Guard 
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Victoria Office 
2722 Fifth Street, 208 
Victoria, Be V8T 4B2 

(250) 382-73 II 
Fax (250) 382-0227 

Emai l: 
chi ldvicbc@shaw.ca 

"A chari/able non-profit 
organization working with 
searching/amities and law 
en/orcementto reduce the 
incidence o/missing and 

exploited children. " 

A /V/!.ssiVLg Child !.s 

fiver/j0VLt'S 
ReSp0l'ISibilit/j 

C'hiUrouIR 
P 

BRITISH COLUMBIA 

Serving British Columbia Since 1984 
Provincial Toll Free: 1.888.689.3463 www.childfindbc.com 

April 23, 2020 

Dear Mayor and Councilors, 

Re: Proclamation for National Missing Children's Month and 
Missing Children's Day 

I write today on behalf of Child Find British Columbia. Child Find BC 
requests that your local government proclaim Mayas Missing Children's 
Month and May 251h as missing Children's Day. 

Child Find BC provides "ALL ABOUT ME" ID Kits with child finger 
printing and photos, to at no cost to families and Child Find BC hosts 
these Child Find ID Clinics throughout BC. Child Find BC provides 
education, including public speakers,literature and tips for families to 
assist them in keeping all of our children safe. 

We hope that you will raise this proclamation for consideration to your 
Council and your community at your next meeting. 

Most recent repOiting from the RCMP show that over 6,800 cases of 
missing children were reported in British Columbia and over 40,000 
cases in Canada. Through the SUppOit of municipal governments like 
yours we are able to educate and bring awareness to thousands of BC 
families on this important issue. 

Thank you so much for your consideration of this request and your 
continuing commitment to Community Services in BC and the children 
and families of BC. If you have any questions regarding this request 
please contact the Child Find BC office at 1-888-689-3463. 

Yours truly, 

C¥~~~'--
Crystal Dunahee President, Child Find BC 

Uyou or your organization would liI(e to host an "All About Me" lD clinic, have an idea for an event in your 
community or would IiI{C literature and information 011 becoming a member and supporter of Child Find BC, 

please call us at 1-888-689-3463. 
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Your Letterhead here 

National Missing Children's Month and Missing Children's Day 

WHEREAS Child Find British Columbia, a provincial member of Child Find Canada is a 
non-profit, registered charitable organization, incorporated in 1984; AND 

WHEREAS The Mandate of Child Find British Columbia is to educate children and adults 
about abduction prevention; to promote awareness of the problem of missing 
children, and to assist in the location of missing children; AND 

WHEREAS Child Find has recognized Green as the colour of Hope, which symbolizes a 
light in the darkness for all missing children; AND 

WHEREAS Child Find's annual Green Ribbon of Hope Campaign will be held in the month 
of May and May 25th is National Missing Children's Day; AND 

THEREFORE BE IT RESOLVED THAT 
I, (Mayors Name) of the (city, town, municipality), do hereby proclaim Mayas 

Child Find's Green Ribbon of Hope month and May 25th as National Missing 
Children's day. I urge our citizens to wear a green ribbon as a symbol of Hope for 
the recovery of all missing children; and to remain vigilant in our common desire to 
protect and nurture the youth of our Province. 

___________________ Mayor 

Signed at ______________ this ___ day of May, 2020 



From: Dennis Schafer 
Sent: April-30-20 2:15 PM 
To: info@cumberland.ca 
Subject: Letter of Support 

Dear Mayor and Council, 

Stick & Stone Cannabis Co. is a wee Ma & Pa cannabis retail shop located in Fernie BC. Due to current stressors and 
frustrations, we have collaborated with ACCRES to outline two requests for change to the current regulat ions that will 
further the safety measures designed to protect our communities in BC during these trying times and we ask for your 
support presenting these recommendations to the province. 

1) Online Sales 
2) Direct Delivery 

As owners of a licensed cannabis retail shop, we have been continuously evolving our operations to ensure the safety of 
the community as new information about COVID-19 becomes available. We have a wide range of customers many who 
are predominately middle-aged and elderly who purchase our products for both recreational and medical use. 

With our recommended adjustments to the current regulations that were designed for a pre-pandemic world , we would be 
able to continue to safely provide much-needed products to our at-risk customers who are unable to leave the 
house, ensure a contactless experience for those who are able to visit the store for curbside pickup and keep our staff 
safe. 

Here is an example of the challenges our current customers are facing because they are not able to pay for our products 
online during COVID-19: 

We received a phone call asking if a curbside pick-up was available by a customer of ours who was elderly. They were in 
desperate need of a product and the delivery times to order from the BC Cannabis Store were too lengthy. We informed 
them that we carried the product and would do our best to provide a contactless interaction but they would have to tap our 
terminal and the wireless system may not register outside. 

When the customer arrived their vulnerability was apparent. They were approximately 90 years old with a compromised 
immune system, so becoming infected would likely result in their death. In order to keep them safe while accepting their 
payment and providing their product we were forced through the following process: 

1. We tr ied to use the tap feature by pressing the terminal against their car window. This did not work due to card 
issues. 

2. We then bleached the terminal and passed it through a small gap in the window so that the customer could 
complete the transaction . 

3. The product was then left on the hood of their car for them to collect when they felt safe to do so. 

Even though the utmost precautions are being taken, it is extremely stressful to force customers to go through these 
processes that could easily be avoided if we were able to use available technology like online payment systems. 

There are processes in place for the legal online purchase and delivery of alcohol in BC as well as cannabis in other 
provinces which have been effective at keeping their communities safe. We are asking for the same considerations. 

I can not stress enough how vital allowing online payments and delivery to be available in Be is to our communities and 
retailers!! When you have someone's life in your hands, you want to have the safest measures in place. 

PLEASE ENDORSE THIS LETTER OF SUPPORT 

T hank you for your time, 

Dennis Schafer 
Slick & Slone Cannabis Co. 
250.430.7848 
slickandslone.ca 
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ACCRES * ACDESC 
ASSOC1ATlor~ OF CANADIAN CANNAIIIS RETAILERS 

ASSOCIATION CANADIEN DES DfTAltlANTS DE CANNAIlIS 

To Honorable Mayor and Council, 

Attached is a letter from the Association of Canadian Cannabis Retailers (ACCRES) membership to the 
Solicitor-General, Hon. Mike Farnworth, call ing on the government of British Columbia to further modify 
cannabis retail regulations in support of physical distancing during the COVID-19 health emergency. 
ACCRES is seeking your endorsement in support of these measures, which we believe are in line with 
what other jurisdictions across Canada are adopting. 

ACCRES is speci fically calling on BC to follow the recent move by OntariO, which in response to CDVID-19 
has moved to allow private cannabis retailers to take online payment and make door-to-door delivery of 
cannabis products. Both Saskatchewan and now Ontario have allowed online payment and direct 
delivery with no significant complications or negative consequences, and we believe these regulatory 
changes are appropriate for BC as well. 

We believe that many municipal governments in BC cou ld stand to benefit from these changes, as they 
wi ll hopefully reduce in-store traffic and lineups caused by physica l distancing requirements for essential 
retailers like cannabis stores. This should further reduce the chances of spreading COVID-19, something 
we believe should be the ultimate priority of any regulated system right now. 

Finally, we believe this measure is important in allowing licensed, regulated, and tax-compliant retailers 
a means of competing with unregulated retailers, who are currently quite openly selling cannabis on-line 
or offering in-person delivery options. With municipal resources currently very constrained and bylaw 
officers unable to enforce against these proliferating operators, we believe offering these options to 
regulated retailers cou ld help compliant businesses to compete them out of th e market instead. 

ACCRES ask that you endorse these initiatives in support of regulated cannabis retailers' efforts to 
continue se rving their customers in a way that protects public health to the greatest extent possible. 

Sincerely, 

Jadynn Pehota 
Special Advisor 
Association of Canadian Cannabis Retailers (ACCRE5j 
7787724343 
Jadynn@accres.ca 

On Behalf of: 
ACCRES Board of Directors: 
Geoff Dear 
Andrew Gordon 
Matthew Greenwood 
Jeremy Jacob 
Alfred Schaefer 
Laurie Weitzel 

ACCRES Advisory Board: 
Hilary Black 
Dr. Rielle Capler, MPA, PhD 
Dr. Ivan Casselman PhD 
Rosy Mondin, LL.B, B.A. (Criminology) 
Adolfo Gonzales 
Bert Hick 
Andrew Livingston 
Sophie Mas 
Jonathan Page, Adjunct Professor UBC 
Heather Tayler 

Tina Ziati 

1 



ACCRES WACDESC 
ASSOCIATION OF CANADIAN CANNAB!S RETAILERS 

ASSOCIATION CANADIEN OES DETAlllANTS DE CANNABIS 

To Minister Farnworth, Solicitor General, 

In response to the ongoing COVID-19 public health emergency, the Association of Canadian Cannabis 
Retailers (ACCRES) recognizes the Government of British Columbia for evolving policy to allow for 
regulated cannabis stores to accept product reservations online and over the phone. This change in 
regulatory framework will reduce the amount of time consumers have to spend in stores amid the 
COVID-19 crisis. The status of cannabis retail as an essential service is a recognition of the contributions 
of these small businesses to the general public. We believe it is appropriate to equip provincial license 
holders with proactive tools that will allow for them to better protect public health, bolster the legal 
cannabis market and ensure that these small business remain economically viable for the duration of 
the crisis. 

ACCRES membership would like to see further proactive measures enacted that would further protect 
both public health and essential workers through these trying times. In supplement to "click and 
collect"/over the phone ordering, we request that the government enact and support two further 
regulatory changes to cannabis retail regulations. These measures would be effective in supporting the 
social and physical distancing measures recommended by public health authorities: 

.Online Payment 

.Direct Delivery 

Online Payment 

In the interest of balancing public health, along with our customers' need to access legal cannabis, and 

the long-term economic health of our members, we propose that the Government of British Columbia 

allow retailers to sell their products online or by phone and collect payment in advance. 

Allowing for payment in advance avoids the major point of contamination in a "click and collect" 

transaction: the requirement to accept cash or interact with the payment processing machine. Pre­

payment would reduce contact in store to the absolute minimum, and would facilitate the best possible 

circumstances for social distancing. This measure would serve to better protect both staff and 

customers during in store transactions. 

Direct Delivery 

In further support of social distancing and to accommodate those that are unable to leave their homes 
due to being immunocompromised or in self isolation, we ask that delivery be allowed directly to 

customers from the regulated private retailer of their choice. ACCRES believes the best way to ensure 

continuity of service in these circumstances while minimizing exposure is to allow already trained and 

security screened staff of private retailers to deliver orders directly to customers. Direct delivery is 

currently available to the residents of Saskatchewan and Ontario via provincially licensed retailers. 
ACCRES proposes that these existing regulations be adapted for the BC sector. Contactless age 

verification is as simple a requiring the upload of photo 10 at the time of purchase. The 10 can then be 

matched to the individual receiving the delivery while maintaining a distance of two meters. 

Providing greater access to regulated cannabis is vital to protecting public health and safety, and to 

destabilizing the illicit market - both key aims of the Cannabis Act and provincial regulations. Due to the 
convenience the illicit market operators continue to be able to offer through direct delivery, legal sales 



ACCRES . ",,,,,,",ESC 
ASSOCIATION OF CANADIAN CANNAnlS RETNtERS 

ASSOCIATION CANADIEN DES O£TAILLANTS DE CANNAIl1S 

in BC are tens of millions of dollars behind projected targets in Be. Direct delivery from licensed private 

cannabis stores conducted in compliance with all health and safety standards provides local 

communities with an essential and regulated touch point that can act as a resource for education and 

responsible use. 

ACCRES believe that by allowing these measures, cannabis retailers will be best equipped to protect 
public health and safety, while also ensuring the continued operations of independent cannabis retailers 
that provide access to safe and regulated products. These measures will allow essential services to 
continue without unnecessarily endangering public health, and we believe these measures will 
strengthen BC's overall response to the COVID-19 pandemic and the legal cannabis industry in this 
province. 

Sincerely, 

Jadynn Pehota Special Advisor 
Association of Canadian Cannabis Retailers (ACCRES) 
778.772.4343 
Jadynn@accres.ca 

On Behalf of: 
ACCRES Board of Directors: Geoff Dear Andrew Gordon Matthew Greenwood Jeremy Jacob Alfred 
Schaefer Laurie Weitzel 

ACCRES Advisory Board: Dr. Rielle Capler, MPA, PhDDr. Ivan Casselman PhDRosy Mondin, LL.B, B.A. 
(Criminology) Adolfo Gonzales Bert Hick Andrew Livingston Sophie Mas Jonathan Page, Adjunct 
Professor UBC, CSO Aurora Cannabis Heather TaylerDr. Zachary Walsh, PhDTina Ziati 



From: Rural Evidence Review <rer.crhr@ubc.ca> 

Sent: Wednesday, May 06,20205:30 PM 

To: Erin Jackson <ejackson@salmonarm.ca> 

Subject: UBC Survey-Rural Community Responses to COVID-19 in BC 

.... .­
<-, .. , a p lace of mind 

THE UNIVERSITY OF BR ITI SH COLUMBIA 

I am writing to you from the Centre for Rural Health Research, within UBC's Department of Family 

Practice. You might remember, our team reached out to you in the past to share information about an 

ongoing research study to understand rural and remote community priorities for health care across 

British Columbia : the Rural Evidence Review (RER) project. The Rural Evidence Review has funding under 

Canada's Strategy for Patient-Oriented Research and through the Rural Coordination Centre of BC to 

work with rural citizens to provide high-quality and useful evidence for rural health care planning in Be. 

To do this, we ask rural citizens about the health care priorities that matter the most to their 

communities and share what we learn with policy- and decision-makers, and rural communities across 

the province. The RER is being led by Dr. Jude Kornelsen, Co-Director of the Centre for Rural Health 

Research and Associate Professor within the Department of Family Practice at the University of British 

Columbia. 

To learn more about the RER and our team, please visit our website at the following links: 

• The RER 

• The Research Team 

Thank you for your support to share information about the project with the residents of your 

communities - we are so grateful! Through telephone interviews and an online survey, our team has 

heard from more than 1,800 people across 211 rural BC communities about their health care needs and 

priorities. 

We, as a research centre, recognize the importance and we prioritize local ("ground up" ) solutions to 

address the health care challenges and priorities confronting rural and remote BC communities. In light 

of the coronavirus outbreak leading to the current COVID-19 pandemic, our team in partnership with 

the BC Rural Health Network has created a brief, anonymous survey to learn from rural and remote BC 

communities about their experiences and responses to COVID-19. We will use the findings to 
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understand rural community solutions and resiliency in the face of the COVID-19 pandemic. The findings 

will be shared with participating rural and remote BC communities, to support learning and 

collaboration across communities. Additionally, the findings will be shared with the BC Ministry of 

Health and the Health Authorities to support rural health care planning. 

I have attached an 'engagement card' with more information about the survey.The survey can be found 

here: http://bit.ly/RERCOVID-19. The survey is available on an ongoing basis, with no established end 

date. We would be most appreciative if you could share information about the COVID-19-focused 

survey, including the link to access the survey and the attached engagement card, with your 

community. 

Thank you for your time and your support. 

Sincerely, 

The RER Team 

Principal Investigator: 

Jude Kornelsen, PhD 

Associate Professor, Department of Family Practice, University of British Columbia (UBC) 

Co-Director, Centre for Rural Health Research 

E: jude.kornelsen@familymed .ubc.ca 

T: (250) 653-4325 

Research Coordinator: 

Christine Carthew, MPH 

Centre for Rural Health Research, Department of Family Practice, UBC 

E: christine.carthew@ubc.ca 

T: (604) 827-2193 



r;E-;l 
~~ 

Rural Coordination 
Centre of BC 

~ 
What is the Rural Evidence Review project? 

The goal of the Rural Evidence Review project is to work 
with rural citizens and communities to provide high quality, 
useful evidence for rural health care planning in British 
Columbia. 

Who are we? 

We are a team of researchers from the Centre for 
Rural Health Research in the Department of Family Practice 
at the University of British Columbia. Dr. Jude Kornelsen is 
the project's Principal Investigator. 

How can you be involved? 
We need your help to understand rural and remote B.C. 
communities' experiences of and responses to the COVID-
19 pandemic. 

a place of mind I • THE UNIVERSITY OF BRITISH COLUMBIA 

COVID-19: Share Your Experiences 

(1) Take our Survey. Please answer a few questions at the 
following link to share your experiences of COVID-19 with the 
research team : http://bit.ly/RERCOVID-19 

(2) Research Interview. You are invited to participate in a 
confidential interview with our team to discuss your 
experiences of COVID-19. If you are interested, please contact 
the Project Coordinator at the email listed below. 

(3) Contact Us. Please contact the Project Coordinator at any 
time to learn more about the study and to discuss your 
experiences ofthe COVID-19 pandemic. 

Christine Carthew, Project Coordinator 
E: christine.carthew@ubc.ca 
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